DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IN THE UNITED STATES

Kaitlyn Short

FOOTNOTES

- 1. Sonal Bathla, Priti Arora Dhamija, and Praveen Kumar, "Domestic Violence," *Indian Obstetrics & Gynaecology* 5, no. 4 (Oct, 2015): 31–34.
- Elisabeth Christie Orke, Solveig Karing B. Vatnar, and Stål Bjorkly, "Risk for Revictimization of Intimate Partner Violence by Multiple Partners: A Systematic Review," *Journal of Family Violence* 33, no. 5 (07, 2018): 325–339.
- 3. Karlijin Kuijpers, Leontien Knaap, and Frans Winkel, "Risk of Revictimization of Intimate Partner Violence: The Role of Attachment, Anger and Violent Behavior of the Victim," *Journal of Family Violence* 27, no. 1 (01, 2012): 33–44.
- Carolina Overlien, "'He Didn't Mean to Hit Mom, I Think': Positioning, Agency and Point in Adolescents' Narratives about Domestic Violence," *Child & Family Social Work* 19, no. 2 (05, 2014): 156–164.
- **5.** "APA Dictionary of Psychology," American Psychological Association, accessed December 16, 2019, https://dictionary.apa.org/externalizing-internalizing.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. "Paternalism," Merriam-Webster, Merriam-Webster, accessed January 20, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/paternalism.
- Susan Millian, "Stepping Through History," U.S. News & World Report, accessed January 20, 2020,
 - https://www.usnews.com/news/the-report/articles/2017-01-20/timeline-the-womens-rights-movement-in-the-us.
- 9. Ephesians 5:23
- 10. Quran 4:34
- Selim Jahan, "Violence against Women, a Cause and Consequence of Inequality," UNDP, November 19, 2018, https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/blog/2018/violence-against-women-cause-cons
 - https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/blog/2018/violence-against-women-cause-consequence-inequality.html.
- **12.** "Oppression & Sexual Violence," Pennsylvania Coalition against Rape, https://pcar.org/about-sexual-violence/oppression-sexual-violence.
- **13.** Roberto M. Lobato, Miguel Moya, Manuel Moyano, and Humberto M. Trujillo, "From Oppression to Violence: The Role of Oppression, Radicalism, Identity, and Cultural Intelligence in Violent Disinhibition," *Frontiers in Psychology* 9 (2018): 1505.
- **14.** "Crime Against Women A Brief History of Laws in the US," *GET INCLUSIVE*, August 3, 2019, getinclusive.com/crime-women-brief-history-laws-us.
- 15. Bathla, Dhamija, and Kumar, "Domestic Violence," 31–34.
- **16.** Margaret Stranka, "Amending the Justice Reinvestment Act to Protect Victims of Domestic Violence," *University of Maryland Law Journal of Race, Religion, Gender & Class* 19, no. 1 (Spring 2019): 185–200.
- **17.** Jacqueline G. Lee and Bethany L. Backes, "Civil Legal Aid and Domestic Violence: A Review of the Literature and Promising Directions," *Journal of Family Violence* 33, no. 6 (2018): 421–433.
- **18.** Jennifer L. Truman and Rachel E. Morgan, "Nonfatal Domestic Violence," *Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics* (2014).
- **19.** Ibid.
- 20. Bathla, Dhamija, and Kumar, "Domestic Violence," 31–34.

- 21. Todd I. Herrenkohl and Hyunzee Jung, "Effects of Child Abuse, Adolescent Violence, Peer Approval and Pro-Violence Attitudes on Intimate Partner Violence in Adulthood," *Criminal Behaviour & Mental Health* 26, no. 4 (10, 2016): 304–314.
- 22. Juan Hou, Li Yu, Xiaoyi Fang, and Norman B. Epstein, "The Intergenerational Transmission of Domestic Violence: The Role that Gender Plays in Attribution and Consequent Intimate Partner Violence," *Journal of Family Studies* 22, no. 2 (08, 2016): 121–139.
- 23. "Facts and Figures: Ending Violence against Women," UN Women, n.d., www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/endingviolence-against-women/facts-and-figures.
- 24. Hou, Yu, Fang, and Epstein, "The Intergenerational Transmission," 121–139.
- 25. Christina M. Schnyders, Steve Rainey, and Jason McGlothlin, "Parent and Peer Attachment as Predictors of Emerging Adulthood Characteristics," *Adultspan Journal* 17, no. 2 (2018): 71–80.
- **26.** Ibid.
- 27. Oyebiyi Dele Augustine and Amaihian Philip Idowu, "Women and Domestic Violence: Implication for Counselling," *Ife Psychologia* 24, no. 2 (07, 2016): 195–202.
- **28.** Ibid.
- 29. Amanda Dudgeon and Tracy A. Evanson, "Intimate Partner Violence in Rural U.S. Areas: What Every Nurse should Know," *AJN American Journal of Nursing* 114, no. 5 (05, 2014): 26–36.
- **30.** Corinne Peek-Asa, Anne Wallis, Karisa Harland, Kirsten Beyer, Penny Dickey, and Audrey Saftlas, "Rural Disparity in Domestic Violence Prevalence and Access to Resources," *Journal of Women's Health* 20, no. 11 (2011): 1743–1749.
- **31.** Ibid.
- **32.** Ibid.
- 33. Dudgeon and Evanson, "Rural U.S. Areas," 26-36.
- **34.** T.K. Logan, Lisa Shannon, and Robert Walker, "Protective Orders in Rural and Urban Areas: A Multiple Perspective Study," *Violence Against Women* 11, no. 7 (2005): 876–911.
- 35. Logan, Shannon, and Walker, "Protective Orders," 876–911.
- **36.** Charles Montaldo, "Top Causes and Risk Factors Surrounding Domestic Violence," ThoughtCo, January 2019, www.thoughtco.com/domestic-violence-in-the-us-973320.
- 37. Melinda R. Weathers, Jimmy Sanderson, Alex Neal, and Kelly Gramlich, "From Silence to #WhylStayed: Locating Our Stories and Finding Our Voices," *Qualitative Research Reports in Communication* 17, no. 1 (2016): 60–67.
- **38.** "NCADV: National Coalition Against Domestic Violence," The Nation's Leading Grassroots Voice on Domestic Violence, accessed February 1, 2020, https://ncadv.org/why-do-victims-stay.
- 39. Michelle Seulki Lee and Anne P. DePrince, "Impact of Executive Function on Efficacy Obtaining Resources Following Intimate Partner Violence," *Journal of Community Psychology* 45, no. 6 (2017): 704–714.
- **40.** Ibid.
- **41.** Radha Iyengar and Lindsay Sabik, "The Dangerous Shortage of Domestic Violence Services," *Health Affairs* 28, no. Suppl1 (2009): w1052–w1065.
- **42**. Ibid.
- **43**. Ibid.
- **44.** Ibid.
- 45. Lee and Backes, "Civil Legal Aid," 421–433.
- **46.** Marita Husso, Tuija Virkki, Marianne Notko, Juha Holma, Aarno Laitila, and Mikko Mäntysaari, "Making Sense of Domestic Violence Intervention in Professional Health Care," *Health & Social Care in the Community* 20, no. 4 (07, 2012): 347–355.
- **47.** Amy Reckdenwald, Alexis Yohros, and Alec Szalewski, "Health Care Professionals, Rurality, and Intimate Femicide," *Homicide Studies* 22, no. 2 (05, 2018): 161–187.
- **48.** Iris Gutmanis, Charlene Beynon, Leslie Tutty, C. Nadine Wathen, and Harriet L. MacMillan, "Factors Influencing Identification of and Response to Intimate Partner Violence: A Survey of Physicians and Nurses," *BMC Public Health* 7, no. 1 (2007): 12.
- **49.** Ibid.
- 50. Reckdenwald, Yohros, and Szalewski, "Health Care Professionals," 161–187.

- **51.** Ibid.
- **52**. Ibid.
- **53**. Ibid.
- **54.** Janet M. Coffman, Jean Ann Seago, and Joanne Spetz, "Minimum Nurse-To-Patient Ratios In Acute Care Hospitals In California," *Health Affairs* 21, no. 5 (2002): 53–64.
- 55. Peek-Asa, Wallis, Harland, Beyer, Dickey, and Saftlas, "Rural Disparity," 1743–1749.
- **56.** Ibid.
- **57.** Donileen R. Loseke and Demie Kurz, "Men's Violence toward Women is the Serious Social Problem," *Current Controversies on Family Violence* 2 (2005): 79–96.
- Murray A. Strauss and Richard J. Gelles, *Physical Violence in American Families*, Routledge, 2017.
- **59.** Loraine Bacchus, Gill Mezey, and Susan Bewley, "A Qualitative Exploration of the Nature of Domestic Violence in Pregnancy," *Violence Against Women* 12, no. 6 (2006): 588–604.
- **60**. Ibid.
- **61**. Ibid.
- **62.** Junda Woo, Paul Fine, and Laura Goetzl, "Abortion Disclosure and the Association with Domestic Violence," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 105, no. 6 (2005): 1329–1334.
- **63.** "Domestic Violence: A Public Health Priority," *GIH*, www.qih.org/Publications/IssueFocusDetail.cfm?ItemNumber=8817.
- **64.** "NCADV: National Coalition Against Domestic Violence," *The Nation's Leading Grassroots Voice on Domestic Violence*, ncadv.org/statistics.
- **65.** Amanda M. Stylianou, "Economic Abuse Experiences and Depressive Symptoms among Victims of Intimate Partner Violence," *Journal of Family Violence* 33, no. 6 (08, 2018): 381–392.
- **66.** Ibid.
- 67. Soraya Seedat, Murray B. Stein, and David R. Forde, "Association Between Physical Partner Violence, Posttraumatic Stress, Childhood Trauma, and Suicide Attempts in a Community Sample of Women," *Violence and Victims* 20, no. 1 (2005): 87–98.
- 68. Robert J. Ursano, Murray B. Stein, Holly B. Herberman Mash, James A. Naifeh, Carol S. Fullerton, Alan M. Zaslavsky, Tsz Hin Hinz Ng, et al, "Documented Family Violence and Risk of Suicide Attempt among U.S. Army Soldiers," *Psychiatry Research* 262, (04, 2018): 575–582.
- 69. Claudia García-Moreno, Christina Pallitto, Karen Devries, Heidi Stöckl, Charlotte Watts, and Naeema Abrahams, *Global and regional estimates of violence against women: prevalence and health effects of intimate partner violence and non-partner sexual violence*, World Health Organization, 2013.
- 70. Amanda St Ivany and Donna Schminkey, "Intimate Partner Violence and Traumatic Brain Injury," *Family & Community Health* 39, no. 2 (2016): 129–137.
- 71. Michele C. Black, "Intimate Partner Violence and Adverse Health Consequences: Implications for Clinicians." *American Journal of Lifestyle Medicine* 5, no. 5 (2011): 428–439.
- **72.** Ibid.
- 73. Stylianou, "Economic Abuse Experiences," 381–392.
- 74. Kinsey Hasstedt and Andrea Rowan, "Understanding Intimate Partner Violence as a Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights Issue in the United States," Guttmacher Institute, June 30, 2016. https://www.guttmacher.org/gpr/2016/07/understanding-intimate-partner-violence-sexual-and-reproductive-health-and-rights-issue.
- **75.** Ibid.
- Joyce Brennfleck Shannon, ed. Domestic Violence Sourcebook, Omnigraphics Incorporated, 2009.
- **77.** Ibid.
- 78. Jane K. Stoever, "Access to Safety and Justice: Service of Process in Domestic Violence Cases," Wash. L. Rev. 94 (2019): 333.
- **79.** Ibid.
- **80.** Katherine M. Iverson, Scott D. Litwack, Suzanne L. Pineles, Michael K. Suvak, Rachel A. Vaughn, and Patricia A. Resick, "Predictors of Intimate Partner Violence Revictimization: The

- Relative Impact of Distinct PTSD Symptoms, Dissociation, and Coping Strategies," *Journal of Traumatic Stress* 26, no. 1 (Feb 2013): 102–110.
- **81.** Ibid.
- **82.** Donald Black, "Domestic Violence and Social Time," *Dilemas: Revista De Estudos De Conflito e Controle Social* 11, no. 1 (Jan 2018): 1–27.
- **83.** Margaret A. Zahn, R. B. Block, Phyllis Sharps, Jacquelyn C. Campbell, Doris Campbell, Faye Gary, Daniel Webster et al, "Intimate Partner Homicide," *Nat Ins Justice J* 250 (2003): 2–48.
- **84.** Sherry Hamby, David Finkelhor, Heather Turner, and Richard Ormrod, "Children's Exposure to Intimate Partner Violence and Other Family Violence," *National Survey of Children's Exposure to Violence* (2011).
- **85.** Jill Theresa Messing, Rebeca Mohr, and Alesha Durfee, "Intimate Partner Violence and Women's Experiences of Grief," *Child & Family Social Work* 20, no. 1 (02, 2015): 30–39.
- **86.** Ibid.
- 87. Kristen E. Ravi and Thomas E. Casolaro, "Children's Exposure to Intimate Partner Violence: A Qualitative Interpretive Meta-Synthesis," *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal* 35, no. 3 (06, 2018): 283–295.
- 88. Bathla, Dhamija, and Kumar, "Domestic Violence," 31–34.
- 89. Ravi and Casolaro, "Children's Exposure," 283–295.
- **90.** "NCADV: National Coalition Against Domestic Violence," *The Nation's Leading Grassroots Voice on Domestic Violence*, ncadv.org/statistics.
- 91. Joy D. Osofsky, "Prevalence of Children's Exposure to Domestic Violence and Child Maltreatment: Implications for Prevention and Intervention." *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review* 6, no. 3 (2003): 161–170.
- **92.** Glenn Carruthers, "Making Sense of Spousal Revenge Filicide." *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 29 (2016): 30–35.
- 93. Kristin M. Holland, Sabrina V. Brown, Jeffrey E. Hall, and Joseph E. Logan, "Circumstances Preceding Homicide-Suicides Involving Child Victims: A Qualitative Analysis," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 33, no. 3 (2018): 379–401.
- 94. "NCADV: National Coalition Against Domestic Violence," *The Nation's Leading Grassroots Voice on Domestic Violence*, ncadv.org/statistics.
- 95. Ibid.
- **96.** Ibid.
- **97.** Judy L. Postmus, Sara-Beth Plummer, Sarah McMahon, N. Shaanta Murshid, and Mi Sung Kim, "Understanding Economic Abuse in the Lives of Survivors," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 27, no. 3 (2012): 411–430.
- **98.** Ibid.
- **99.** Ibid.
- **100.** Ibid.
- **101.** "NCADV: National Coalition Against Domestic Violence," *The Nation's Leading Grassroots Voice on Domestic Violence*, accessed February 1, 2020, https://ncadv.org/why-do-victims-stay.
- 102. Messing, Mohr, and Durfee, "Women's Experiences of Grief," 30–39.
- 103. "Locations," Safe Families for Children, safe-families.org/locations/.
- **104.** "CEBC » Program > Safe Families For Children," SFFC, accessed February 8, 2020, https://www.cebc4cw.org/program/safe-families-for-children-sffc/.
- **105.** Messing, Mohr, and Durfee, "Women's Experiences of Grief," 30–39.
- **106.** Naomi Schaefer Riley, "Drawing a Larger Circle Around Families," *Philanthropy Roundtable*, www.philanthropyroundtable.org/philanthropy-magazine/article/summer-2017-drawing-a-larger-circle-around-families.
- **107.** Messing, Mohr, and Durfee, "Women's Experiences of Grief," 30–39.
- **108.** Ibid.
- **109**. "US Sports Coaches Are Training Their Teams to Stop Sexual Violence," *Apolitical*, 18 May 2018,
 - apolitical.co/solution_article/us-sports-coaches-are-training-their-teams-to-stop-sexual-violence/.

- **110.** Ibid.
- **111.** Ibid.
- 112. "Coaching Boys Into Men Respect. Integrity. Nonviolence," *Coaching Boys Into Men (CBIM)*, www.coachescorner.org/.
- 113. Coaching Boys Into Men, email message to author, March 23, 2020.
- **114.** Ibid.
- **115.** Ibid.
- **116.** "US Sports Coaches Are Training Their Teams to Stop Sexual Violence," *Apolitical*, 18 May 2018.
 - apolitical.co/solution_article/us-sports-coaches-are-training-their-teams-to-stop-sexual-violence/.
- **117.** Ibid.
- 118. "Coaching Boys Into Men Respect. Integrity. Nonviolence," *Coaching Boys Into Men (CBIM)*, www.coachescorner.org/.
- 119. "Digest of Education Statistics, 2018," accessed May 2, 2020, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d18/tables/dt18_203.10.asp.
- 120. National Federation of State High School Associations, "2018–19 High School Athletics Participation Survey," https://www.nfhs.org/media/1020412/2018-19 participation survey.pdf
- **121.** Ibid.
- **122.** "National Domestic Violence Hotline: Get Help Today: 1-800-799-7233," *The National Domestic Violence Hotline*, 6 Nov. 2019, www.thehotline.org/.
- **123.** Ibid.
- **124.** Ibid.
- **125.** Ibid.
- **126.** Ibid.
- **127.** Ibid.
- **128.** Jessica Grossmann, Rachel Shor, Karen Schaefer, and Lauren Bennett Cattaneo, "Development of a Tool to Assess Client-Centered Practice on a Domestic Violence Hotline," *Journal of Social Work* 19, no. 1 (01, 2019): 102–120.